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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, November 25, 2013
Suite 425, Conference Room A
4:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners Elaine Brown,  Carl Cannon, Rich Redick, Marla Buchanan; Aaron Bowman; Commissioner Larry Williams was excused; Barbara Goodman, Ex-Officio; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office;  Tom Goldsbury, Public Works;  Mark Fernandez, Hornblower (HMS Global Maritime); Twayne Duckworth, Cecilia Ford,  Risk Management;  A. J. Souto, JTA, Finance & Mgmt; Attorney Lindsey Brock; James Bennett, Florida Department of Transportation; Merriane Lahmeur, Legislative Assistant; Lisa King, Langton Associates; ;  John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chairman called the meeting to order at 4:03 P.M.

The Commissioners approved the minutes for the October 28, 2013 meeting of the Commission.

The Commission was provided an update on the Duval Delegation’s meeting the previous Thursday at City Hall.  Commissioner Elaine Brown reported that she expressed the Commission’s appreciation for the delegation’s support for the ferry.  She had an opportunity to talk with Senator Aaron Bean, State Representative Janet Adkins and others.  Council Member John Crescimbeni reported that the delegation took up the ferry first on its agenda and were very supportive of the Ferry Commission’s work and objectives.  State Representative Daniel Davis is the new Chair of the Duval Legislative Delegation.

Council Member Crescimbeni said that in his long view, he envisioned the Commission operating the ferry along with partners; he could not conceive of the ferry’s operation returning to the State, which, in his view, was a good insurance policy for the ferry’s continued operation.  Mr. Crescimbeni views the Jacksonville Transportation Authority and the Florida Department of Transportation as partners for the ferry.

In Updates from the Commissioners, Commissioner Elaine Brown reported that the recently held FerryFest made money.  She reported that the new charge of $1.00 per passenger on the weekends is doing fine, that there have been no major complaints.  Commissioner Carl Cannon reported that he had gotten wind of some complaints on the new charge, particularly from a driver of a van bearing kayaks.  Commissioner Rick Reddick feels that the new fares are being accepted.

Tom Goldsbury explained the update hand-out that had been distributed.  He described the propeller and shaft work on the ferry that had to be done.  All purchase orders had been issued.  For its annual overhaul and inspection, the ferry would be moved to BAE on November 30th and this information had been disseminated on the ferry’s app; press releases are to be sent out by the week’s end.  Mr. Fernandez reiterated the importance of underscoring the point that the ferry service is out temporarily, that the overhaul is required by the Coast Guard.
Commissioner Reddick asked FDOT’s James Bennett if his department could help with detour signs when the ferry is out of service.   Mr. Bennett replied that the ferry is not a FDOT responsibility.  (Ultimately, Mr. Bennett indicated that FDOT would provide detour sign assistance).  

Mr. Bennett announced that he was presenting the Ferry Commission with $194,000 in funds from the federal government that had originally been earmarked for the Port Authority when that entity operated the ferry.  The funds must be used for capital expenditures and will be allocated to BAE overhaul expenses.  Tom Goldsbury projected the overall costs of the overhaul to be in the range of $869,000 – 915,000.  A project manager has been brought in by HMS to oversee the overhaul in dry dock.
Council Member Crescimbeni asked Mr. Bennett if there were any residual funds from JaxPort that could be used for ferry slip wall repair work?

Lisa King of Langford Associates provided the Commission with an update on grants for the ferry.  A Federal Transportation Administration (FTA) grant in the amount of $6.2 million was still pending.  Commissioner Elaine Brown suggested that the Commission Chair, John Crescimbeni and the Council President, Bill Gulliford, arrange meetings with U.S. Senator Bill Nelson and U.S. Representatives Corrine Brown and Ander Crenshaw to press for ferry funding...
On the matter of Langton Associate’s contract with the St. Johns River Ferry Commission for assistance with grant writing, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston explained a First Amendment to the Agreement that would extend the contract between the Commission and Langton Associates for an additional year.  Commissioner Elaine Brown moved to  approve the First Amendment to the Agreement.  The Commission voted to approve the First Amendment.

As required by the contract between the City and HMS, Tom Goldsbury reported on the Ferry Budget True-Up.  Mr. Goldsbury reported that HMS ferry operations had accrued $183,205.60 in savings and that a check in that amount had been deposited into the ferry’s account.

In additional financial reporting, Kyle Billy noted that the ferry had come in under budget by $37,000, which is good.  Mr. Billy proceeded to discuss and explain figures relative to what the expenses and revenues were for the past year of the ferry’s operation; he and the Accounting Department are still working on figures.

The Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, said that we needed a P & L (profit and loss) analysis.  He requested that Mr. Billy provide a P & L by the next ferry meeting, if not sooner.

Mark Fernandez and Tom Goldsbury reported on the Marine Operations Report, explaining the material in the report that had been distributed.  Security issues were discussed.  They reported on a joint security exercise with the City, the Coast Guard, JSO and others.

On Risk Management, Twayne Duckworth reported that Risk Management has been working with HMS (Greg Drunkert) on reaching an agreement on language for the ferry’s insurance coverage.  He provided the Commission with background on how those discussions had progressed.   Mr. Duckworth reported that they were able to get the actual insurance costs down; the reduction in the insurance costs was in the amount of $5,519.00.  Paige Johnston reported on changes that she had made in provisions in the contract.  There was new language and exhibits were modified.
Commissioner Marla Buchanan made a motion to approve the amended and re-stated agreement; Commissioner Carl Cannon seconded the motion.  The Commission voted to approve the amended agreement.

Teresa Eichner of the Mayor’s Office had joined the meeting and FDOT’s James Bennett explained what the Mayor needed to sign in the funding agreement to expedite the transfer of $194,000 in funds from JaxPort, through FDOT, to the Ferry Commission.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:38 P.M.  The next meeting is scheduled for January 27, 2014.  There will be no December meeting.
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